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July 2, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance proposing the alteration of external boundaries for existing critical water supply service areas (CWSSAs) in order to establish a single CWSSA for Cascade Water Alliance (Cascade) and to remove fractional parts of public water systems from the Skyway CWSSA.
Chapter 70.116 RCW, the Public Water System Coordination Act of 1977 (Coordination Act), provides for the establishment of CWSSAs related to water utility planning and development.  There are currently four CWSSAs in King County that were designated in K.C.C. 13.28.010 in 1986 as South King County, Skyway, Vashon, and East King County.  Since that time, some water systems have merged or been acquired, resulting in changes in service areas.  RCW 70.116.040(2) prohibits CWSSAs from including any fractional part of a water purveyor’s contiguous service area.

In addition, Cascade was formed in 1999 as a consortium of water utilities through an interlocal agreement among five general purpose local governments (cities of Bellevue, Issaquah, Kirkland, Redmond, and Tukwila) and three special purpose districts (Covington Water District, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, and Skyway Water and Sewer District) in King County.  The members of Cascade are making substantial shared investments in new water supply sources.
Cascade Water Alliance

Cascade and its eight member utilities operate within three of the four CWSSAs in King County -- East King County, South King County, and Skyway.  The service area for Cascade is the combined service area of its eight members.  The population served by Cascade members is more than 300,000 and includes some of the fastest growing residential areas in King County.

Operating as a regional water supplier to each of its members, Cascade is obligated, under the interlocal agreement, to meet all current and future supply needs of its members after accounting for the supplies of each individual member.  Cascade currently has contracts with Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) and Tacoma Public Utilities (TPU) to provide both term-limited and permanent sources of supply to Cascade and its members.  Under its agreement with Seattle, Cascade began delivering water to its members on January 1, 2004.  Cascade is also pursuing a long-term permanent source of supply from Lake Tapps, and has a Memorandum of Understanding with Puget Sound Energy (PSE) to acquire PSE’s facilities and water rights associated with PSE’s hydropower project on Lake Tapps, which ceased operation in January 2004.

Currently, Cascade owns limited physical facilities -- the pipeline connecting Issaquah and Bellevue.  It is moving forward with plans to construct an intertie that will connect Cascade with the TPU second supply pipeline that runs through south King County and is intended to begin delivering water by 2010.  Cascade has also begun planning the construction of the infrastructure necessary to deliver Lake Tapps water, but does not expect to begin using Lake Tapps water until 2024.

Formed as a wholesale supplier to its members, Cascade has no plans to deliver water directly to retail customers.  As part of its wholesale supply services, Cascade intends to operate programs, such as a conservation program, to help its members meet their separate obligations as public water systems.

Under its interlocal agreement, Cascade also must plan to meet its members’ water supply needs for at least a 20-year planning horizon, meeting all state, county, and city planning requirements under the Growth Management Act (GMA), and supporting cooperative region-wide planning and coordination.  Each Cascade member’s water comprehensive or system plan must be consistent with any plans adopted by Cascade as well as with applicable requirements of the GMA and comprehensive plans.

Coordinated Water System Plans

The Coordination Act calls for purveyors of public water systems within a CWSSA to develop a coordinated water system plan (CWSP) that identifies the present and future needs of the systems and sets forth means for meeting those needs in the most efficient manner possible.  State law and the King County Code require that new and revised individual water system plans within CWSSAs be consistent with the CWSPs.  The Washington State Department of Health (DOH) rules require that CWSPs be reviewed and updated every five years, and all three plans for the CWSSAs containing Cascade members are well past this deadline.  In 1995, the Legislature also added new requirements for such plans, which have not been addressed in updated versions.  In addition, the current versions of the three CWSPs predate the existence of Cascade, do not identify Cascade as an organization, do not identify Lake Tapps as a future shared regional source of supply, and do not include all the specific facilities that Cascade has identified that may be necessary to deliver water to its members.
Memorandum of Understanding between King County and Cascade
In order to address this (and other) planning needs, Cascade entered into a “Memorandum of Understanding on Water Resource and Supply Planning” (MOU) with King County in February 2005, which is attached.  The MOU committed the parties to a planning process to meet the requirements of state law and to address the interests of both King County and Cascade and its members.

Under the MOU, the parties stated their intent to initiate and support a process for updating and revising the CWSPs in King County by March 31, 2005, and complete those updates by December 31, 2007, so that the entire geographic area would be covered by one or more plans adopted under the Coordination Act.  The parties also acknowledged Cascade's planned effort to develop a “Transmission and Supply Plan” for Cascade and its members, sufficient to meet the requirements of both King County and DOH (under WAC 246-290-100).  That plan was recently submitted to, and approved by, the King County Council by Ordinance 15643 (November 2006).
Need for a Single CWSSA and CWSP for Cascade Members

Cascade did not exist at the time the geographic boundaries were established for the existing CWSSAs nor when any of the existing CWSPs were developed or updated.  A single CWSSA for Cascade and its members would further the purposes of the Coordination Act by providing orderly and efficient water system planning through a single CWSP and by addressing the unique characteristics of Cascade as a wholesale water provider.
Only Cascade and its members have a direct interest in the provision of water supplies to Cascade service areas and they are jointly investing millions of dollars in Cascade’s regional system to meet those needs.  Cascade is responsible for assuring that its members have adequate wholesale supplies of water.  To do that, it is developing its own regional transmission and distribution grid, solely for its members, and has already begun acquiring and creating components of that grid, such as the development, financing, and construction of the Tacoma intertie, for the purpose of providing water to Cascade service areas.

As a wholesaler, Cascade has contracts with Seattle Public Utilities and Tacoma Public Utilities.  However, since these contracts provide in whole or in part for declining block supplies, Cascade must plan for when these sources will no longer supply water to its members.  Consequently, Cascade and its members are planning for, and developing, Lake Tapps as a long-term regional water supply source.  In addition, Cascade will consider other future sources and will promote conservation, water use efficiency, and reclaimed water as alternatives ways of reducing potable water supply demand.
These future water supply alternatives for Cascade are currently not included in existing CWSPs.  To efficiently and effectively address this gap, a single CWSP for Cascade members should be developed, which would mean establishing a single CWSSA for Cascade members that is the product of Cascade member planning efforts.
Proposal to Alter the Existing Skyway CWSSA to Create a CWSSA for Cascade Members
RCW 70.116.040(3) allows external boundaries of CWSSAs to be amended in accordance with state law and regulation.  Under WAC 246-293-200(2), a county legislative authority may initiate alteration of external CWSSA boundaries.  We are recommending the alteration of the external boundaries of the Skyway CWSSA to include the service areas of all members of Cascade and to remove the current water purveyors that are not Cascade members and that have only fractional service areas in the CWSSA.  The Skyway CWSSA external boundary currently encompasses fractional parts of the water service areas of the cities of Tukwila, Seattle, and Renton, all of the Skyway Water & Sewer District, and a small part of King County Water District No. 125.  Tukwila and Skyway, which are members of Cascade, would be joined in the Skyway CWSSA by the remaining Cascade members.  The fractional service areas of the cities of Seattle and Renton and of Water District No. 125 would be excluded from the final Skyway CWSSA.
The Coordination Act and DOH regulations preclude the inclusion of fractional portions of service areas within a CWSSA (RCW 70.116.040(2)).  Despite this prohibition, the Skyway CWSSA was created and still contains partial service areas.  In addition, the service areas of Cascade members would be withdrawn from the South King County and East King County CWSSAs.  Attached is a Preliminary Brief Report on Alteration of Existing External Critical Water Supply Service Area Boundaries to Create a Single CWSSA for Cascade Water Alliance Members (Preliminary Report) that explains the purpose and possible effects of such coordinated planning and presents background for taking this action.  The Statement of Facts in the attached ordinance also provides a rationale.
Before any final action is taken to alter the boundaries of the Skyway CWSSA to include or exclude specific water service areas, the impacts of such alteration and the interests of the affected water purveyors must be considered.  The process to be followed, in accordance with the provisions of the Coordination Act and DOH regulations will provide ample opportunity for that consideration.  Under the proposed ordinance, the council would propose alteration of the CWSSA boundaries under the rationale and terms of the Preliminary Report.  The council would convene a new committee consisting of representatives from the Washington Department of Health, the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health, King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Cascade members, and interested existing water purveyors in the current Skyway CWSSA to review the proposed boundary alterations and provide input to the Council on the Preliminary Report.

In addition, pursuant to the Coordination Act and DOH rules, committees consisting of state and county representatives and water purveyors serving more than fifty customers in the East King County and South King County CWSSAs would also be convened to review the Preliminary Report on proposed boundary alterations of each of their respective CWSSAs, solicit public input, and give comments back to the council.  The council would then hold public hearings and determine the final external boundaries of the CWSSAs.  The water utility committees would then look at updating their respective coordinated water system plans to correspond to the boundary changes.  We have attached the Steps to Update the Skyway CWSSA, which identifies opportunities for water purveyors in the affected CWSSAs and the public to provide feedback to the council on the proposed external boundary changes.
Effect on Existing CWSSAs
The creation of a single CWSSA and CWSP for Cascade members would require the alteration of the external boundaries of the Skyway, South King County, and East King County CWSSAs.  The Preliminary Report outlines some possible consequences for the existing CWSSAs.  As the water utility coordinating committees review the Preliminary Report, they will consider effects on their respective CWSSA boundaries and may want to weigh options for other external boundary alterations, focusing on the purposes of the Coordination Act and the common interests to be served by a CWSP.  For example, they could determine that they wish to remain as currently organized but without Cascade members.  Alternatively, they may suggest combining into a single non-Cascade CWSSA; or they could consider reorganizing according to other interests.
Conclusion

I commend Cascade on its leadership in investing in this region's future and I am, therefore, pleased to recommend altering CWSSA boundaries to enable Cascade and its members to better meet the goals of the Coordination Act.  Sufficient water is fundamental to the economic prosperity and quality of life of our regional community.  In the long term, Cascade is moving toward the largest development project in water supply within King County since the Tolt supply development in the 1960s.  Cascade is approaching its mission in a comprehensive way, integrating new water supply and important conservation practices while supporting appropriate reclaimed water uses and preservation of instream flows for fish.  Its members are beginning the implementation of many of our high priority county policies and I anticipate future opportunities for a continued strong partnership between Cascade and King County.  If you have any questions concerning the proposed alternation of the boundaries of the CWSSAs 
or revising the Skyway CWSSA to a Cascade CWSSA, please feel free to contact Theresa Jennings, Interim Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, 206-296-6500, or Jane Lamensdorf-Bucher, Regional Water Planning Manager in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-1907.
Thank you for your consideration of the ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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